
DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 10 JULY 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons  (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Clarke M, Mrs Farmer, Farmer P, Mrs Glendinning, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough  
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison attended part of the meeting having registered to speak in respect of application 09/0302 (Demolition of caravan site shop, change of use of land as extension to caravan site for siting of 7 no. ‘log cabin’ style static caravans for holiday use, Orton Grange Caravan Park, Great Orton, Carlisle, Cumbria CA5 6LA)
DC.51/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
DC.52/09
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor  McDevitt declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0413 (Development of land at South Morton bounded by Wigton Road, Peter Lane and Dalston Road, Carlisle for residential (maximum 825 dwellings), employment (40,000 sq m floorspace), and public open space purposes as well as associated works.  The interest related to the fact that he was also a Member of Cumbria County Council.
DC.53/09
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 22 and 24 April; 27 and 29 May 2009 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.  

The minutes of the site visit meeting held on 8 July 2009 were noted.

DC.54/09
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.55/09
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(a)
Change of use of existing garden centre to create auction site with associated office, Border Garden Centre, Harker, Carlisle CA6 4DS (Application 09/0252)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He further reported the receipt of additional correspondence the day before from the Applicant’s Agent in support of the proposal, the content of which was summarised for the Committee.
On balance, he recommended that the application should be refused for the reasons detailed in the report.

In considering the application, a Member referred to the successful nature of the Garden Centre and the existence of a parking area to the north which was also used by the adjacent businesses of Carlisle Window Systems and Carlisle Caravan Centre.  He emphasised the importance of encouraging business in rural areas, particularly in the current economic climate.  He moved that permission be granted, quoting Policy EC11 – Rural Diversification of the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001 – 2016

In seconding the proposal, a Member commented upon the need to encourage business outside the City Centre and the fact that existing and convenient transport links were in place.

It was further agreed that the Officer be authorised to attach conditions to the consent as he deemed appropriate.
RESOLVED – (1) That permission be granted.

(2) That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be authorised to attach conditions to the above consent as were deemed appropriate.

Councillor Morton wished it to be recorded that he had taken no part in the above decision.
(b)
Demolition of caravan site shop, change of use of land as extension to caravan site for siting of 7 no. ‘Log Cabin’ style static caravans for holiday use, Orton Grange Caravan Park, Great Orton, Carlisle, Cumbria CA5 6LA (Application 09/0302)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.

Members’ attention was drawn to objections received subsequent to preparation of the report, copies of which were reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.  One of the objectors had requested that the Committee visit the site, but the Officer did not consider a site visit to be necessary on this occasion.
A Layout plan and video footage of the site was displayed on screen and explained to the Committee.
In conclusion, the Officer recommended that the application be approved.

A Ward Councillor was present at the meeting having registered a right to speak.  He indicated that the issues he wished to raise were covered in his last submission and he no longer had a need to speak.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(c)
Proposed residential development on social club and side field site, Social Club and Field, St Augustine’s Church, Waverley Gardens, Carlisle CA3 4JU (Revised Outline Application 09/0245)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, consideration of which was deferred by the Development Control Committee on 29 May 2009 so that an alternative access to the site could be explored.  

Subsequently, a meeting had taken place with the Applicant’s agent and Highway Consultant to discuss using one of the two existing accesses.  The Applicant considered that the creation of an access to Waverley Gardens to serve the development was the best course of action for the Church and that the use of one of the existing accesses would not be acceptable.  The Church and its representatives had submitted additional information, details of which were set out in the report.  
A further letter of objection had been received strongly objecting to access onto Waverley Gardens.

Members’ attention was also drawn to the comments of the Highway Authority who had indicated that, whilst they would prefer the existing access to Briar Bank to be used to access the proposed dwellings, the proposed access into Waverley Gardens was acceptable from a highway point of view.
Housing Services had requested that five of the dwellings should be affordable.  Therefore, if Members were minded to approve the application, it would be necessary to grant authority to issue approval subject to the satisfactory completion of a Section 106 Agreement.

The recommendation was for approval.
During their consideration of the matter, Members referred to the summary of consultation responses received from the Highway Authority and Cumbria Constabulary detailed at page 36 of the report which were not in favour of the proposal.  They further noted the subsequent conflicting advice received from the Highway Authority who now found the proposed access into Waverley Gardens acceptable.
Having had the benefit of a site visit, Members expressed disappointment that the Church could not make alternative access arrangements.  They were particularly concerned that if the development was allowed to proceed it would exacerbate traffic related problems in the area.  They further questioned whether permission could be refused on the grounds of Cumbria County Council Transport Policies 9:01 and 7:01.
The Head of Legal Services reminded Members that the Highway Authority was a statutory consultee and therefore great weight should be given to their advice.  Clearly the view of the Highway Authority had changed and the proposed access into Waverley Gardens was now acceptable from their point of view.  It was important that the Committee could identify valid reasons to back up their decision on the matter. 
He added that the Council could instruct an independent Highway Consultant to investigate the matter but, if Members chose to go down that route, they would require to take on board the consultant’s advice.
The Development Control Officer pointed out that a Highway Consultant for the applicant had carried out investigations and was satisfied that the junction had the capacity to meet vehicle movements created by the application.

It was moved and seconded that consideration of the application be deferred to enable the Council to instruct its own Highway Consultant to investigate access arrangements, both vehicle and pedestrian and, if possible, to take account of community views.

RESOLVED – That consideration of application 09/0245 be deferred in order to obtain a report from an independent Highway Consultant on the capacity of the highway network in the vicinity of the application site and an assessment of the pedestrian linkages to the site to be provided.

DC.56/09
PROPOSED TREE PRESERVATION ORDER 241 – THE READING ROOMS, HAYTON
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report DS.49/09 concerning Tree Preservation Order No. 241 made on 27 April 2009 to protect one Beech tree at The Reading Rooms, Hayton, Carlisle.  

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer outlined the background to the matter and objections received, together with Officers’ comments in response thereto. 

Whilst it was accepted that in the future it may be necessary to consider works to the Beech tree, the Order did not prevent reasonable management, albeit that the prior consent of the local planning authority was required.

Having duly considered the objections and having weighed those objections against the present and future amenity value of the tree, it was considered that the tree would provide a reasonable level of public amenity and therefore merited the protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.

It was therefore recommended that the Order should be confirmed without modification.

Mr Harry Cain, Chairman of Hayton Reading Room Management Committee was present at the meeting and made representations objecting to confirmation of Tree Preservation Order No. 241.  The beech tree was causing serious problems, including a significant crack in the Reading Room wall nearest to the tree which would be very expensive to repair.  When discussing a small extension to the Reading Room recently completed the builders reported that the tree was causing structural damage, and it was resolved in 1993 that the tree would be cut down. In addition, the surface of the children’s activity playground located under its crown was extremely slippery.  There was no record that the tree was planted to mark the Queen’s Silver Jubilee in 1977 and it bore no commemorative plaque.
Mr Cain outlined plans to extend the Reading Room for the benefit of the community, however, for those to proceed the tree required to be felled.  The Hayton Women’s Institute intended to gift an extension to the Reading Room from the proceeds of the sale of their hall.  Hayton was a thriving, expanding community and he believed that the proposed extension to the Reading Room would be an asset to community and Parish life.  In conclusion, he stated that confirmation of the TPO was of no benefit to the community, but would seriously curtail its development.
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer and Head of Legal Services responded to various questions from Members concerning the location and future of the tree, and the potential for future development of the Reading Room should the TPO be confirmed.

Following discussion, it was moved and seconded that the Tree Preservation Order be confirmed without modification.

Referring to the application to extend the Reading Room, another Member suggested that the TPO should not be confirmed.

By way of clarification, the Development Control Manager advised that the existence of the beech tree was a matter which the Committee must take into account in terms of Policy CP 5, criterion 6.
Following voting, it was
RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order 241 be confirmed without modification.

Councillors Bloxham and McDevitt wished it to be recorded that they had abstained from voting on the above decision.
Members then returned to the Schedule of Applications for Planning Permission.

(d)
Erection of 1 no. dwelling in rear garden of no. 28 Whiteclosegate and construction of new access to existing house, 28 Whiteclosegate, Carlisle (Outline Application 09/0349)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.

Video footage of the site was displayed on screen and explained to the Committee.
In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that the application be approved.
A Member expressed some concern regarding the entrance / exit to the site, emphasising the importance of the condition relating to the new access being strictly adhered to.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.
(e)
Erection of 3 no. 3 bedroom dwellings on land at 14/14A Lazonby Terrace, Carlisle, Cumbria CA1 2PZ (Application 09/0303)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  Members’ attention was drawn to the receipt of an additional letter from the Applicant, a copy of which was contained within the Supplementary Schedule.
At the request of a Ward Councillor, the Development Control Officer displayed additional photographs of the site on screen, explaining the content thereof to the Committee.
The Development Control Officer responded to Members’ 
questions and, in conclusion, recommended that the application be approved.

The Ward Member thanked the Development Control Officer for submitting the additional information to the Committee.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

Councillor Morton indicated that he had been out with the meeting room for part of the discussion on the application.  He therefore wished it to be recorded that he had abstained from taking part in the above decision.
(f)
Variation of Condition 5 of application 05/1041 to increase parking from 4 coaches to 6 coaches, 37 New Road, Dalston, Carlisle CA5 7LA (Application 09/0399)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was recommended for approval.
Dalston Parish Council had objected, commenting that the business operation was too large for that domestic site with a difficult access.  A Member indicated that he too was very concerned regarding the access arrangements.

Another Member moved that permission be granted, which was duly seconded.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(g)
Demolition of existing farmhouse and erection of new replacement farmhouse, Crosshill, Blackford, Carlisle CA6 4DU (Application 09/0456)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was recommended for approval.  He informed the Committee that a Member had questioned whether the statutory consultation undertaken with Stanwix Rural Parish Council was correct or whether another Parish Council should have been consulted.  He therefore sought authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to clarification of the issue of consultation with the Parish Council.
RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to clarification of the position concerning consultation with the Parish Council.
(h)
Erection of free range poultry building, field no. 6219, Broomhills, Orton Road, Near Little Orton, Carlisle, Cumbria (Application 09/0393)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  Members’ attention was drawn to additional correspondence received, copies of which were reproduced within the Supplementary Schedule.

A video of the site (which also related to application 09/0394 below) was displayed on screen and explained to the Committee.

The Development Control Officer further reported:

· The receipt of additional information from the Applicant confirming that the small stream had flooded in the past, but had been cleared and flooding was no longer an issue;

· The Environment Agency had confirmed that the site was not located in a flood risk area;  
· Although it was not envisaged that any damage would be caused to the pipe, the applicant was prepared to repair any damages as a good will gesture;

· The Applicant had supplied the plans referred to at condition 3 and the Highway Authority was satisfied.  The Officer therefore proposed to amend the wording of that condition to say ‘in accordance with the details provided’.
In conclusion, he sought authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to expiration of the consultation period.
A Member expressed concern regarding the proposed spreading of manure on land owned by the Applicant, and was somewhat disappointed that the manure would not be sold or used to produce gas.

In response, the Development Control Officer advised that the Applicant’s intention was to use the manure as fertilizer on his own land which would include locations away from the development site.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to expiration of the consultation period.
(i)
Erection of agricultural worker’s dwelling, field no. 6604, Broomhills, Orton Road, Near Little Orton, Carlisle, Cumbria (Application 09/0394)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He informed Members that an additional verbal objection had been received from the occupier of Hunters Croft objecting to the new location of the proposed agricultural worker’s dwelling.  The revised position was acceptable to the Council’s Local Plans Section.
In overall terms, the introduction of a permanent dwelling at Little Orton Farm to support the new free range egg unit would be contrary to the advice contained within Annex A of PPS
7.   Accordingly the recommendation was for refusal.

The Development Control Officer then responded to questions concerning permission granted to the Applicant previously for accommodation which had not been developed.
In considering the matter, Members referred to the concerns expressed by a Ward Member and also the advice of the County Land Agent.  They were not opposed to the principle of the development, but recognised that the introduction of a permanent dwelling at Little Orton Farm would be contrary to the advice in Annex A of PPS7.  It was therefore moved and seconded that permission be refused.

A Member expressed some sympathy with the difficulties faced by families working in the countryside and, in particular, for young people who were often forced to move away.  Accommodation was essential to the future operation of the business and he hoped that, if the business was successful, the Committee would be able to look favourably upon an application for a permanent dwelling in the future.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to refuse permission for the proposal, subject to expiration of the consultation period.
(j)
Development of land at south Morton bounded by Wigton Road, Peter Lane and Dalston Road, Carlisle for residential (maximum 825 dwellings), employment (40,000 m2 floorspace) and public open space purposes as well as associated works, land at Morton bounded by Wigton Road, Peter Lane and Dalston Road, Carlisle, Cumbria (Application 09/0413)
Councillor McDevitt, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the application.

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which had been the subject of a site visit by Members on 8 July 2009.  

The Principal Development Control Officer informed Members that, following the site visit, a number of outstanding issues required to be resolved.   He recommended that consideration of the application be deferred, which course of action would also afford Members the opportunity to raise any particular issues they would like to be addressed.
He then introduced Mr Pieter Barnard from the Highway Authority who had kindly agreed to attend the meeting.

In discussion Members raised the following issues:

1. Traffic in the Morton Park area was already problematic.   Members were concerned that the proposed development would exacerbate the difficulties currently experienced by local residents.  Work on the Morton Academy and Sports Village would also generated traffic.

The CNDR route included provision of a number of roundabouts serving less heavily populated areas of the City.  Concern was expressed regarding the situation at the Dalston Road end of Peter Lane where traffic flows would be substantially greater.  Members asked whether the Highway Authority would give consideration to the issue of traffic flow and possible provision of a roundabout to serve the Peter Lane area.  Traffic lights at the Peter Lane / Dalston Road junction would also help.
In response the Principal Development Control Officer explained that the application was accompanied by a traffic assessment, which had been submitted to Capita and Mr Barnard was awaiting their response.    Issues around phasing of the development had also to be borne in mind.  The question was whether the issues identified by Members were relevant to this application or other areas of the Morton Development Brief.
Mr Barnard confirmed that further consideration would be given to the matter as soon as Capita submitted their report.

2. A footpath was too close to houses on Ellesmere Way and would impact upon the children’s play area.

3. Members sought reassurance that the necessary infrastructure to support the proposed development would be put in place.

The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that United Utilities had objected to the planning application and the Applicant would require to consider how their concerns could be addressed.
4. There were currently air quality issues in the Denton Holme area of the City, and it was likely that residents of the Morton development would wish to send their children to school in Dalston.  Bearing in mind that the Council was committed to improving people’s health and aspired to become a World Health Organisation Health City,  there was a need to bring the  Dalston to Denton Holme cycle route up to an adoptable standard
5. Consideration should be given to:

· Imposing a 20 mph speed limit on the streets with direct linkages to Dalston Road;

· Restrictions on traffic turning into Pugin Street;

· The provision of bus shelters;
· Ensuring that play areas were located on areas of land which were overlooked and could be easily observed by parents

6. The Principal Development Control Officer advised that, based upon his understanding, the attenuation ponds referred to at paragraph 5.13 of the report were designed to cope with a 1 in 100 year flood level plus an allowance for climate change.

7. A Member stated that The Church Commissioners for England had made considerable efforts to ensure that widespread consultation on the proposal took place. He particularly wished to place on record his thanks to Mr Andrew Lesser for all that he had done.
8. A Member noted that the submitted plans included grass verges, pointing out that verges had been removed in other areas of the City to facilitate parking.

Other Members emphasised the importance of having green areas in developments pointing out that, rather than removing verges, proper off street parking should be provided within the cartilage of residents’ homes.
In response, the Development Control Manager explained that one aspiration was to provide greener development and the proposal before Members included a boulevard scheme.  Thought would require to be given to how the quality of the vision could be translated into development on the ground.  This was an exemplar scheme where the Applicants had worked closely with the Local Authority.
The Head of Legal Services reminded Members of the tests relevant to obligations under a Section 106 Agreement and that these tests had to be satisfied to justify any such obligations imposed upon the developer.
RESOLVED – That consideration of application 09/0413 be deferred in order to enable receipt of consultation responses and the resolution of outstanding matters.

(k)
Redevelopment of former scrap yard for mixed workshop use, including B1, B2 and B8 Uses, Warwick Mill Business Village, Warwick Mill, Warwick Bridge, Carlisle CA4 8RR (Revised Application 09/0312)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He requested that consideration of the matter be deferred in order that the Applicant could satisfactorily address the issues raised by Natural England and the Highways Authority.

RESOLVED – That consideration of application 09/0312 be deferred in order to enable the Applicant to satisfactorily address the issues raised by Natural England and the Highways Authority.

DC.57/09
CONSULTATION ON PLANNING POLICY STATEMENT 4: PLANNING FOR PROSPEROUS ECONOMIES
The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted report DS.44/09 concerning draft Planning Policy Statement (PPS) 4 which was currently out to consultation.  The document proposed to consolidate and streamline national planning policy by combining existing PPG4 (1992); PPG5 Simplified Planning Zones (1992); PPS6 Planning for Town Centres (2005); the economic development aspects of PPS7 Sustainable Development in Rural Areas (2004) and paragraphs 53, 54 and annex D of PPG13 Transport.

The report summarised the key elements of the draft PPS, the main changes to existing national guidance and the draft policies proposed.

Members’ attention was drawn to a typographical error at paragraph 3.2 of the report, where the word ‘reliance’ should read ‘resilience’.
RESOLVED – That the issues raised in Section 3 of report DS.44/09 should form the basis of the response to the consultation on draft PPS4.

[The meeting ended at 12.09 pm]
